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MINUTES — Regular Meeting 
CHUCKANUT COMMUNITY FOREST PARK DISTRICT 

Wednesday, November 10th, 2021, at 6 PM 
Online Meeting Through Zoom 

Mailing Address: PO Box 4283, Bellingham, WA 98227 
 

Official email addresses for Commissioners, where public may send comments (subject to public disclosure): 
     Frank James fjames.ccfpd@gmail.com 
John Hymas jhymas1331@gmail.com John McLaughlin johnm.ccfpd@gmail.com 
Hue Beattie hue.ccfpd@gmail.com   John G. Brown  jbrown.ccfpd@gmail.com 

Our Mission: The mission of the Chuckanut Community Forest Park District is to ensure the entirety of the 
property is protected in perpetuity in public ownership, with respect for its ecological, recreational, and 
educational functions and to serve as a fiscal mechanism through which the district, via a tax levy, will repay 
the City of Bellingham for the Greenways Endowment Fund loan.  

Due to the Covid-19 outbreak and the Governor’s “Stay At Home” Order, this meeting of the 
Chuckanut Community Forest Park District will be conducted online on Zoom.  
A visual and audio recording of this meeting will be posted on the CCFPD website. If your camera is on during 
the meeting, your voice, likeness, and surroundings, will be publicly available and viewable on the CCFPD 
website. If you choose to speak with your camera off, or by calling on a telephone, only your voice will be 
recorded. 

Call to order:  Frank James. Welcome Commissioners and Citizens. Per Chapter 42.30 RCW (Open Public 
Meetings Act), CCFPD board meetings are open to the public.  

Roll Call: Frank James, John Hymas, John Brown, and Hue Beattie are present. John McLaughlin arrived 
later in the meeting. 
Motion: John Brown asked for clarification on the public hearings and budget resolutions. Robyn Albro 
explained that she put them on the agenda to emphasize they are a special thing we don’t usually do. Moved 
to approve agenda by John Hymas. Seconded by John Brown. Approved 4/0. 

Introductions: Bob Carmichael, legal counsel, and Robyn Albro, secretary. Other attendees: Nicole Oliver 
and Laine Potter of the Parks Dept., Bill Geyer, Kirk Gulden, Rita, and John Blethen. 

General Public Comments:  Bill Geyer: In your general comments section, will you have time where you say 
spread out the opportunity for general public comments that are outside of the budget discussion, and then 
secondly, will the budget resolution discussion and the tax levy resolution be discussed as separate public 
hearings to comment on them individually? 

Frank James: Yes, we typically have general comments at the beginning and anything that’s specifically on the 
agenda. We ask you to hold those comments until those particular items come up on the agenda. There will be 
a general time at the beginning, then there will be time for comments at each of the public hearings. It was 
confirmed that there will be separate hearings for the budget and the tax levy. 

Bill Geyer: 1008 16th St and a resident in the District. The Treasurer’s report later under new business is 
informative to everyone tonight. I think it has a clear foundation for a couple of policies I would like the 
Commissioners to consider and ultimately adopt. The first policy I would like you to consider is to pay off the 
current balance of the current City loan that’s owed in full by end of year and like you consider a policy in doing 
that. Your treasury report identified that amount with sufficient unencumbered balance of cash to more than 
cover that outstanding debt. And the second policy I’d like the Commissioners to consider would be to adopt a 
resolution that’s stating a goal for 2022 that the goal is to dissolve the Park District within that time frame and 
to take all necessary steps to pay off any obligations and complete any required tasks. To accomplish that, I 
think the District has fulfilled its purpose and I think it’s timely for you to consider both of those policies. Thank 
you for that opportunity. 

Kirk Gulden: First I would fully agree with the things that Bill Geyer said, although I assume those would be 
actually part of the budget discussion. A couple issues that I have outside the budget resolution. The last 
meeting, Nicole Oliver, indicated the likelihood that a consultant sought by the Board would largely be 
redundant with the consultation already being sought by the City. With all due respect to those who have 
responded to the Board’s RFQ, the separate consultant is likely an unnecessary expense. At most the Board I 
think should consider working with the City to split the cost of a single consultant acceptable to the Master 
Plan Steering Committee and to the Board. Also, the last meeting, a motion withdrawn without second 
comparing the 82 acres Chuckanut Community Forest to the relatively remote Stimpson Family Nature 



Page 2 of 14  CCFPD Minutes 11.10.2021 

 

Reserve was made with the intent of excluding dog access to the forest. Chuckanut Community Forest is a 
community forest entirely surrounded by neighborhoods and access largely by individuals. There are pets 
living in those surrounding neighborhoods, unlike Stimson. The recent Board sponsored informal survey found 
that one dog uses the forest for every three people. The Board will advise the Master Plan Steering Committee 
to allow dog access, which I support, and I’ve mentioned that to the Board any number of times in the past, 
even allowing off leash at least on secondary trails. The conservation agreement signed by the Forest, does 
not require, but allows for “off leash dog trails and centralized forested obstacle exercise area.” Historical 
access to the forest by people with their dogs largely off leash while still preserving diverse wildlife and 
vegetation, speaks to the minimal impact such utilization has had on the forest and allows the forest to act as a 
true community forest. Arguably people have actually had more negative impact on the trails in the forest than 
dogs have. 

Public Hearing on Budget Resolution #22 and Exhibit A’s. 
Frank James: I’d like to open the public hearing on Budget Resolution 22 and Exhibit A. 
Robyn Albro summarized the Resolution and the various budgets. 

John Hymas said he favored Option 2. John Brown favored zero levy and wondered if we did adopt a zero levy 
this year, could we adopt a minimal levy next year to cover expenses that we didn’t anticipate. Bob Carmichael 
said if we hadn’t dissolved by then, yes. He suggested that it would be better to hear from the public before we 
get too much into a discussion by Board members. 

Frank James: Bill Geyer has provided written comments. The purpose of the hearing is to hear the comments 
of the general public that wanted to attend the meeting. 

John McLaughlin: I have a question. Robyn went through our options quite well. What are the anticipated 
expenses or other financial obligations we are likely to encounter that could include the fee that an entity like 
the Land Trust might require for transfer of an easement? What operating expenses we would incur between 
now and when the Park District would dissolve. I’m just wondering, before we start picking an amount on the 
levy, I’d like some clarity on the amount any levy and any reserves we have would be needed to cover 
anticipated expenses or financial obligations? 

Frank James: In the discussions with the Land Trust, they identified a cost that would be necessary for them to 
accept the protection of the park, in perpetuity. They anticipated that the legal contribution would be required 
between $50,000 and $200,000 and at the time they believed that it was going to be closer to the $200,000 
given the particular agreement we had. That will depend upon exactly how that agreement is renegotiated, 
how hard it might be to defend, so I think the variable is still undefined. As the City was not interested in 
renegotiating it before the Master Plan was completed, that leaves the current agreement, then it would be the 
$200,000. If it is a more focused agreement, which looks possible, that one would be easier to defend, it might 
be closer to $50,000. The other expenses I can think of are things that it isn't yet clear to me the City is willing 
or capable to do financially on some aspects of both the planning process. This and the initial protection 
process, for example, there is some money in their budget. 

I know that part of the money they set aside, $10,000 of $25,000, has been earmarked for facilitation. The 
signage and other things that would need to be done would be another major expense. I think we’ve heard 
from everybody in the hearings we’ve held, and certainly in the discussions of the committee, that signage is 
critically important to facilitate and ensure that the property is used correctly. We need to tell people where 
they’re at, but we need to inform them what the rules are if you enter this space, what’s expected of you. That 
kind of signage could be something the City could pay for, potentially if they have the budget. If they don’t 
have the budget, then I think we would be able to and would be expected to provide the funding. Other things 
identified, a new bike trail near the southeast corner of the property, which is a very destructive activity when 
jumps are put in and it is an avenue for invasive species to enter. So, either the City can address those things 
with their budget, or we can potentially do it with ours. The other known expense is going to be the actual 
development and implementation of the long-term Master Plan itself and the City has $25,000 in the budget 
and so far, we’ve budgeted $30,000. I think that estimates we got early on ran to $100,000. Actually, the City 
has a highly variable, as they’ve described to us, approach to this based on their budget ability. They may do a 
very abbreviated planning effort, or they could do a more robust one. It’s generally been the opinion of the 
Commissioners to have a more robust process rather than a less robust process to ensure the achievement of 
the goals of our mission. Are there other expenses people are aware of that we might have? 

John McLaughlin: How about a consultant? Robyn Albro: Just the $30,000 consultant fee. Frank James: 
That’s already been approved. Robyn Albro: It is listed in this year. A couple of other things we added were 
legal fees for negotiating the conservation easement with the City of Bellingham and negotiating fees for the 
handing over of the conservation easement. We also included money in case we get a public records request. 
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I kept the regular expenses close to what I think they would be based on past years, but also gives us a little 
leeway in there because things do change, so trying to look ahead a bit. 

John McLaughlin: Revealing what both you and Frank said, is the major source of uncertainty the cost of 
transferring the easement and the major factor causing that uncertainty is the status or the content of that 
easement which we decided to defer, in deference to the Parks Department workload and concerns. The 
implication of that now is substantial budgetary uncertainty making our decision tonight much more difficult. 

Bob Carmichael: I think we would still have a fair amount of uncertainty about the amount of contribution 
required by the Land Trust. They gave us quite a broad range and that change was irrespective of the change 
in the terms of the conservation easements. While I think that it should help us with the cost by having those 
terms more narrowly tailored to the uses along the lines of what the Board approved. We don’t really know. 
Frank James: Or if they don’t do it, what would another partner require of us? John McLaughlin: So, the Land 
Trust didn’t provide any information that would determine amount, they just gave a range without 
clarification?  Frank James: No, I think that there will be other financial considerations of the Land Trust, but I 
think the biggest cost is going to be the contribution to what essentially have is a risk rule that they make so 
that they’ll have the legal ability to defend the conservation easement. 

John McLaughlin: If the anticipated value within that range is entirely undetermined, that’s $150,000 
uncertainty. As the easement stands currently, it would be at the high end of that range, and if it could be 
negotiated more narrowly than it would be somewhere lower than that. 

Bob Carmichael: That may be, but I’m not sure I entirely agree with that. We’re making some assumptions. It’s 
a good question and it’s a logical inference, but I don’t think we know enough data to make that inference. We 
just don’t know what the Land Trust is going to require. Nobody to my knowledge is actually taking it to them 
and saying ok, what do you think it’s going to cost with this language and what do you think it would cost with 
that language?   

John McLaughlin: So that would be an argument in favor of having the resources at the higher end. 

Frank James: Any funds remaining would of course be disposed of, probably going to the City, with some 
negotiation about what that money would be spent for, but without any certainty about what it was meant for is 
my understanding. 

John McLaughlin: Is there any mechanism for a taxpayer refund? 

Frank James: I don’t think there is. I think the money will go to the City and what it will go to is general fund, 
unless we negotiate a specific request that they would have to agree to voluntarily. We do have the ability to 
express a preference for what it might be spent on, such as activities within the Forest, which I think would be 
in keeping with the wishes of the people that paid the money in the first place. 

Nicole Oliver: I’m not sure where or how to provide feedback in comments. There's been a lot of things said so 
far that are a little bit beyond a typical public hearing so maybe I could offer some thoughts on what I’ve heard 
so far. In looking at and familiarizing myself with the terms of what’s going to happen in the next year. We do 
intend to complete this and I think we’re well underway to have a complete draft Master Plan ready to present 
the key components. We’ll be presenting in a public open house that will be the second week of December. 
We’ll get additional feedback on those components, and we’ll be putting together the final plan by early next 
year. As far as costs associated with the plan, I believe we do have enough funding to complete a Master Plan 
that has nothing to do with the funding for creating and implementing that plan. That will require additional 
funding that we certainly will be able to fund through our park fund revenue sources and do anticipate that. 
Including creating the signs, we will continue to dismantle bike trails as we already have. I would love to know 
where that additional one is as I didn’t know there was a new one. Let us know where it is, and we’ll get rid of it 
right away. It seems to me that your best bet would be to aim the $200,000 leftover at the end that would cover 
your risk pool for the transfer to the Land Trust. If you aim for that high end and aim to have that ending 
balance after your cost, be that $200,000, that seems to me a logical thing. I also believe that negotiating the 
terms of the easement are going to be very straightforward. We’ve proven through the public process in the 
master planning process that we’re all on the same page for conservation restoration as the core focus. We’re 
going to be eliminating all those additional uses out of that easement. We haven’t even embraced or even 
explored any of those uses in the master planning process, because it was clear from the get-go the Steering 
Committee, and subsequently the public input that we received, that we really do want to keep focus on 
minimal development, restoration, education, access for recreation, those kinds of things. I think we have a 
couple of things that we need to dive a little bit deeper on and any work that we do as we implement this plan 
in the future will require a full permitting and environmental evaluation based on the rules that are in place 
when we do that additional work. I think that we’re poised to have a final draft plan by early next year and we’ll 
be taking it through the process, so that’s just my thoughts off the top of my head. I do think the $25,000 that 
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we set aside for the planning effort is going to be sufficient to complete the plan and it does not include any 
implementation. That will be additional funding that we certainly will do. I don’t think the District is under any 
obligation to implement the final. 

Frank James: I don’t think there was an interest in implementing the final Master Plan. I think there was an 
interest in preserving the quality of the property while it’s still under our care, and in partnership with the City, 
of course. 

Hue Beattie: Has the department hired a consultant for working on the Master Plan? 

Nicole Oliver: We have a facilitator who has some additional consulting resources that we anticipate using to 
finalize it once we have the core components. His company, Peak Sustainability, has other planners and 
graphic designers, and they do a lot of different types of compilation and planning work. They work on the 
climate action plan. They’re working with the Broadband Advisory Group. They’ve done several different types 
of documents and plans. We are not anticipating having a full understanding of exactly where and when and 
how every single trail is going to operate in the future. But we are going to have our core guiding criteria and 
phasing that will be used to implement the plan on this. This is how we normally do things; we create phases. 
We have early action items that we’ll be doing in the early phase, and we’re going to be presenting some of 
this phasing to the Steering Committee on Friday to kind of lay out a more complete concept. It will incorporate 
some of the work that the Park District has already done. To be really specific about the goals and criteria that 
should be used for restoration, then also identifying core main trails, a concept in regard to that, and what kind 
of things we’d be doing early on that we could do without a lot of removing or rerouting significant sections of 
trail. Those types of things we’re not going to be able to fully evaluate without going through a permitting 
process on each of those different hydrologic functions that we want to reconnect. We’re going to have to 
create a plan that provides the criteria and the goals that each of those improvements would have to 
accomplish and then go through and do them one at a time. As was evident by the presentation that was 
provided at the last Steering Committee, even that one boardwalk that we’ve done that is off of 18th as an entry 
into the forest, was a significant planning, design, construction, volunteer mitigation effort. That’s one little 
piece of all of the different ones that are going to be done anytime we want to do an improvement of a trail 
within that forest so we can’t outline every single bit of the environmental implications of any improvements. 
What we have to do is confine them and provide clear boundaries and criteria for how we’re going to 
implement the plan. The plan is the plan, it’s not exactly how each little piece works. 

Frank James: Then the Steering Committee will actually decide in some formal way at the next meeting   

Nicole Oliver: I think the plan is to outline some of the key directions that we’ve seen so far. We already got 
good feedback on the core outline of the plan from the Steering Committee, from the notes I read, as I wasn’t 
at the meeting. Now we have a couple of pretty unique ideas that we’ve come up with to present to the 
Steering Committee about bikes and then the other question that we’re going to need some more feedback 
from the community on and continue to discuss is what exactly what we propose we do with dogs. So those 
are places that I want to fine tune the open house materials. We’re going to create a video that people will be 
able to watch that will outline the different components of the plan and where we’re at right now. We have 
some great inner online feedback loops for the community. We’ll be going out to the community in the middle 
of December, and we’ll refine that content and bring it back. Then we’ll be able to put together a complete 
draft. I think the Steering Committee will probably only need to meet one other time at the beginning of next 
year. That’s my hope. 

John Brown: I would like to know Ms. Oliver, once the Master Plan has been approved, presented, and 
approved by the Council. I gather that it would be approved by the Council and the Mayor and signed off on. If 
that’s so, then once the Conservation Easement has been transferred and negotiations are over at that point, 
do we petition the City to dissolve? And once we do, how long will that dissolution take to be complete. 

Bob Carmichael: Sir, the first part of your question, the Park District does not file a petition to dissolve, the City 
files the petition to dissolve the Park District, so it’s just the reverse. It depends on how quick the City files the 
petition. The Park District has one year to dissolve after the City files the petition for dissolution. I really 
enjoyed hearing Nicole Oliver comments. They were great and they are very important, but I am very 
uncomfortable with the informal nature of how we’re proceeding. We need to open the public hearing on the 
budget, and I would ask that we do that forthwith and consider Nicole Oliver’s comments brought forward as 
comments on the budget, but let’s officially open the public hearing on the budget and recognize members of 
the public. Then we can talk about it and the Commissioners can make comments. 

Frank James: I would like to open the public hearing on the Budget Resolution 22 and Exhibit A. 

Bill Geyer: For the record, Bill Geyer, 1008 16th St and these are on the budget comments, and I’ll reserve the 
levy for later. I did have the opportunity to send an email to the Commissioners and Clerk today with my 
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thoughts on this and I trust that all the Commissioners received that. I won’t go through the extensive detail at 
this time. The short version was I was making recommendation to reduce the expenses by about $37,000 to a 
total expense of about $65,000 for the year. But they’re also within your budget itself, recognized that you 
have, per the district estimate, you have a beginning cash balance beginning of 2022 of approximately 
$242,733. That was the number you published. Of course, it’ll change by January 1 by a few dollars. But given 
that cash balance and if you have a zero levy, your Exhibit A that is identified as the zero-levy budget is the 
budget that I am recommending that you adopt with the changes that I’ve requested by reducing expenses to 
$65,000, your end of year balance, then will be approximately $177,000 and that’s more than enough, I 
believe, to take care of other obligations. That is inclusive of paying off the loan. I also would delete the 2023 
budget line item because you’re only discussing the 2022 budget and if this dissolution occurs in 2022, there’s 
no need for 2023. As I made my citation and per the interlocal agreement, any assets would be transferred to 
the City upon dissolution, and I just want to make one comment here to the Commissioners. The discussion 
that’s evolved here this evening regarding the payment of the risk portfolio or the risk fund needs a lot more 
robust discussion with the Commissioners because I, like others, would certainly want to see money go 
towards improvements and not to be consumed by insurance or legal fees. The discussion of the risk pool 
goes to risk and that is a level of trust that we have or don’t have with our City, elected officials and 
department heads. I think, as some of the other Commissioners have commented tonight, you can reduce that 
risk substantially and I would reserve the discussion of that for another time because I have several ideas on 
how that can be reduced because it gets to what level of service that we think the ratepayers of the district 
needs to have a risk pool. I think its way overpriced with this suggestion of anywhere north of $50,000 and 
$200,000 is just absurd. That’s my opinion and I know with a more detailed discussion I could prove that. I am 
aghast that number has even been thrown at us so I would ask you when you take that up, you need to have a 
very robust discussion with the ratepayers on that issue. But I would request the changes to the budget as I 
submit it to you in writing but thank you for the time. 

Kirk Gulden: Once again, I agree with Bill Geyer. I’m not nearly as articulate when it comes to the line-item 
comments on the budget, but you know what has already been said. The Master Plan may be complete 
sometime early next year. It was said last meeting and I assume that’s still the case that the so-called loan 
should be paid off in full by the end of this calendar year and once both of those are complete than the town 
can petition to dissolve the district and even though the district could have a year to dissolve after that petition, 
would not seem to be very much reason to continue. By dissolving more quickly than payroll and other 
expenses could be saved. I support the zero levy as well and at least to the extent that the budget proposal is 
tied into the budget based on the zero levy I would also tend to support, though I don’t completely understand, 
and maybe you all could explain better why the District needs to be involved with the cost of the easement 
transfer. If the district is dissolved, is the easement not dissolved with it and the City then negotiates with 
Whatcom Land Trust to develop a new easement. But in either case, if Bill Geyer’s comments are correct, 
there should be plenty of money left over. The $243,000 anticipated cash in hand by the end of this year would 
more than cover about that, and hopefully the rest can go back to the City and with negotiation, perhaps 
redirected to Parks and Recreation to specifically address some of the restoration and other issues to 
implement the Master Plan more quickly. 

Frank James: Thank you. Informationally, what we own is the Conservation Easement and that’s what we will 
turn over to another party to ensure that the Conservation Easement is enforced. That’s what we would be 
wanting to ensure was available in perpetuity to protect the things that we put the money into so that it doesn’t 
become something different than that. But it’s not just that you turn it over to the City and it goes away. It 
doesn’t go away, that’s a tangible thing that we own and that we will need to turn over to someone to protect 
going forward.   

Kirk Gulden: The City doesn’t just renegotiate that with a new party once the district is dissolved? 

Frank James: No, we’ll renegotiate that with the City before we dissolve. And the broad outline of that, as 
Nicole said, there’s in large part agreement about what that should look like, and it is quite different from what 
we have right now and that maybe a very straightforward process. 

Kirk Gulden: I think it’s a good idea to have Whatcom Land Trust involved. They are good trustees for 
preservation of the natural environment and hopefully Bill Geyer’s estimated cost is more true to what will be 
required than the very high figure that otherwise has been tossed around. 

Frank James: It may well be possible if we do renegotiate that instrument to be in keeping with the broad 
outline that’s in the initial efforts with the master planning process. I would think that may well be possible, but 
we don’t know yet. That still is an open discussion will need to happen over the next year since the Land Trust 
already has an easement for the adjacent 16 and ½ acres. 
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Kirk Gulden: Would that make it easier to develop an easement that more or less mirrors what I think has been 
said at a previous meeting? 

Frank James: I think the desire is in fact to have those two in as much alignment and agreement as we can. Of 
course, it’s a very different parcel of property, mostly a large wetland that has a beaver pond. The desire as 
I’ve heard it expressed by the Commissioners over the last few months is to have something as agreeable and 
coordinated as close as it can be, while still protecting those things that are in the mission and objective of our 
Park District. 

John Blethen: This is well beyond my intellectual capacity, but it made sense to me. We need more discussion 
with Nicole about nuances and it sounds like possibly we need Bob to talk to the City Attorney. And there’s 
some questions that I have about how long you people are liable for what goes down here once the property 
transfers. Does the Board still have liability? And if it doesn’t, then why are we doing a contingency for that. 
But again, I think that Nicole and the Board need to bore down on the last of this. I totally support the Land 
Trust of having a third-party position in this process, in perpetuity. 

Rita: I’m fairly new to the area and make use of the trails quite often and I absolutely love it. I have a lot of 
passion for the area, so my intention of being here tonight is just to soak it all up and find out what’s going on. 
Thank you. 

Frank James: So, then I’ll close the hearing and now the Commissioners will have a discussion about this and 
then we can vote on this particular issue. 

John Hymas: I just wanted to remember that we were sued and spent $100,000 of taxpayer money on that 
suit, and I just wanted to bring that up and I hope that nothing like that comes down again. 

Frank James: Do other Commissioners have comments about this particular issue? We’re having a discussion 
about the public hearing on budget resolution 22 and exhibit A. 

Hue Beattie: It seems like there’s a lot of unknowns we don’t have planned on. We don’t have the consultant 
figured out yet. We haven’t even got the thing from the county on the election expenses even, but I mean little 
things, but I prefer the larger budget and you know just because it’s in the budget doesn’t mean you have to 
spend it. But vote for the larger budget and we can come back next year and do all the things that the two 
people who testified tonight wanted. I’m preferring to be conservative on this and make sure we have enough 
in our coffers, in case we need it. 

John Brown: We have a zero, $100,000, $136,000, and $170,000 levy. Mr. Geyer’s points came in an hour 
before the meeting. I’d very much like to be able to deliver to the public the information that they’re not being 
taxed anymore. It would be, but that seems to be almost an irresponsible wish in view of the unknowns that we 
have talked about, so I am inclined to follow the lead of Mr. Hymas and go with $100,000 levy, but I have to 
defer to John McLaughlin and Frank James who are more informed about this than I am, and especially to the 
advice of our attorney. Bob Carmichael: I’m not going to do that. John Brown: Ok, I understand that. I think that 
if we feel that the zero-levy budget is exposing us, it’s going to put us in a difficult position then I think it might 
be worthwhile to ask Mr. Carmichael to tell us that it might put us in a difficult position. 

Bob Carmichael: It’s not really my place to make a policy decision like that. I think the Board’s capable of 
assessing the risks, same as me. If you have a specific question thought, I’d be happy to try to answer it. 

Frank James: As I review these potential costs, responsible budgeting means you have enough money to do 
what you have to do and what I think is we need enough money to carry out the negotiation with the City about 
what the actual conservation easement is going to say when we’re done with it. We also need enough support 
to have the negotiation with whoever the ultimate entity is going to be that defends that conservation easement 
in perpetuity. I anticipate as part of that we’re going to have a cost to defend the easement in perpetuity and 
that is potentially $50,000 to $200,000. I’m hoping it’s closer to $50,000, but it might be more and there may 
be other costs related to that as well. The last thing I think that’s part of the cost that we should responsibly 
budget for is going to be enough money if there is another request for public information. I think that’s the 
responsible thing to do and I think it was something on the order of $10,000 last time. I see these costs as 
real, substantial, and responsible to budget for, so I favor the higher number myself, the $170,000. I think that 
if we do that, any residual there isn’t going to disappear, it’s going to go to the City and we’re going to 
negotiate hard to make sure that it goes toward helping to protect and develop this property in a responsible 
way. 

John Brown: Can anyone tell me, this $170,000 levy, what does that figure out to in rate per thousand? 

Bob Carmichael: The exact number was 5.810 cents. Frank James: That means that there would be about a 
22 cent drop per thousand from 28 to 5.8 cents. 
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John Brown: I’m very much struck by this possible negotiation between us and the City regarding the 
conservation easement. Nicole is not pretending to be the authority on this, but she does anticipate that this is 
going to be very straightforward. It’s something that reasonable people could sit down and in a couple of hours 
attorney’s time, might get it done in a day and half.   

Bob Carmichael: I do agree with Nicole that it’s straightforward. One of the difficulties is we basically prepared 
the document that we wanted. I’ve prepared it and sent it over to the City. We tried to get some kind of 
agreement, but the City’s position has been they don’t want to negotiate it until the Master Plan is done. We 
weren’t able to get certainty on what that cost would be. I hope it would be substantially less than $5000, 
which is budgeted, but you know, having an amendment to a document like the conservation easement could 
require a number of hours. I just don’t know, and I thought we should be conservative about that since we did 
not get reception from the City that yes, ok, we’ll do this. 

John Brown and Frank James agree that the District is in a good position for the negotiation. 

John McLaughlin: The $100,000 amounts to 4.0 cents per thousand, $136,000 is 5.5 cents per thousand and 
the $170,000 is 6.8 cents per thousand. I’d like to remind us though, that this issue of defending the easement 
might be more involved than we’ve been considering. I hope we never, and I can’t imagine we would ever 
have any kind of expense like we had in defending the entire Park District where it was $100,000 as John 
Hymas reminded us. But if you recall the violation of the easement that we notified the City about five years 
ago almost to the day, you know, with the construction of the rogue bike trail and bike jumps and erosion and 
digging into some of the surrounding hillside. That trail and jumps are still out there. I went and checked on 
Friday. Most of it is now covered with leaves, but when those leaves disappear, it’ll still be there, including the 
jumps themselves, which are still bare soil. I don’t know the extent of the use there, particularly given the 
extensive bike trail development that others have noticed just to the south of that. The impact is still there. So 
even with a really supportive and cooperative partner in the Parks Department we still have this issue of 
defending the easement. We can quibble all we want about the range of the easement transfer fees being 
$50,000 or $200,000, but at this point, all we can go with are the numbers given us by the Land Trust. If we 
consider the additional cost of the consultant, of any contributions we have in the dissolution process, and then 
additional costs including legal fees for negotiating conservation easement, anything associated with all the 
public documents request cost and that sort of thing, my quick estimation comes out to about $275,000. So 
given our current balance and our expected expenses to the end of the year, that brings us down to a balance 
of around $170,000. That would leave us with a need for an additional $100,000 and so that I think as an 
argument against a zero level, but maybe not as high as the highest level. But what we’re dealing with is 
uncertainties of what is going to happen. What is the action plus pending, but that gives me a little bit more 
comfort in going with a compromise and not going with the highest level. I also wanted to respond to Kirk’s 
comment. I don’t think we have any business dissolving until we have successfully transferred the easement 
and completed the master planning process. It is our profound obligation to ensure the stewardship and our 
responsibility to this place. It’s why we spent $100,000 in legal fees to defend the Park District. So, I would feel 
completely irresponsible in my position as a Commissioner to even consider dissolving the Park District until 
that task of ensuring the protection of the place in perpetuity is completed. 

John Hymas: I agree with John McLaughlin, and I think that it’s a conservative stance to go for the $170,000 
budget for this. I think it’s the safe way to go. Hue Beattie: Right. 

Frank James: Great. I think we’re at a place where if there are more comments, we should make them and 
then we should get towards voting. It is 7:20 and we have a fair amount of business to conduct. 

Bob Carmichael: First, you need to vote on the budget and then you need to open the public hearing on the 
levy because this public hearing you just had was only on the budget. 

Frank James: It’s the budget resolution, with the fourth option in exhibit A, that we are voting on. 

John Hymas moved to adopt the $170,000 budget. Hue Beattie seconded it. Approved 5/0. 

Public Hearing on Tax Levy Resolutions #21. 

Frank James: I’d like to open the next public hearing on the tax levy Resolution #21. 

Bill Geyer: Commissioner Brown and others have mentioned tonight one of the key things that the rate payers 
want to hear, that there is no more taxing going on. You all know it was a close vote by the voters to establish 
this district. We also know that it’s been somewhat contentious. However, having said that, people have paid 
for this property to be preserved, and I’m going to still stand in support of my email to you for a zero levy. For 
these reasons, I disagree with the earlier statement someone made that the levy must match the budget 
amount. Again, look at your ending cash balance for 2021, which will be in excess of $240,000. You just 
adopted a budget as I understand it of $170,000 so you have more funds available in your pockets at the end 
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of this year to perform in 2022. The other part of it that I would mention is this discussion of Whatcom Land 
Trust. This has two factors that require very robust discussion. Number one, this is an easement that you are 
going to convey as a tax district to another entity. No, I’m not an attorney. Carmichael will certainly remind you 
that but having been involved in several real estate transactions and as the prior director of planning for the 
City of Bellingham, I am aware that the transfer of property is required to occur under state law. And I do not 
believe that you can just simply transfer an easement which has value to some other entity without a very 
open new public process. That’s point 1. Point 2. This estimate of this $50,000 to $200,000 goes to risk, and 
it’s a matter of what do the Commissioners see and what do us as taxpayers see as potential risk for 
perpetuity. I’m all in with the statements tonight about perpetual protection. I will plant the seed for just a 
couple ways of doing this for either making a very slight change within the city charter to put this land on the 
same footing as Lake Padden, and I can explain that to you some other time. Or be putting the oversight and 
protection because it needs to be protected, in the same venue as the Sehome Arboretum has its Board and 
its standing through ordinance and code. I do not believe we need to go down the path of having a huge fire 
truck when all we need is someone that is a very good group of vigilant folks that are watching what’s 
occurring and can take corrective action as needed. The City, Nicole, and her staff will be ultimately 
responsible for seeing that the property is maintained properly, and I would very much like to see a separate 
discussion around the management of that. So, we take away the fear of this $200,000 risk pool that’s been 
thrown out here. We would much rather pay for improvements rather than attorneys and insurance pools. All 
due respect, but that is why I’m encouraging you to please adopt the zero levy. Thank you again for the time to 
come in and should we have additional discussion in the future on these topics, I’m very open to doing that. 
Thank you. 

Frank James: Thanks Bill. Appreciate your comments and appreciate your brevity as well. 

Kirk Gulden: Well, once again, I agree completely with Bill Geyer. I obviously don’t have the type of experience 
that he has, but I’m also a taxpayer and I was a supporter of the ballot measure. I voted in favor. I do 
recognize as he indicated that it only passed by a small margin. It was somewhat controversial. I’m very glad it 
did pass for a period of time over the last eight years or so that the district has existed. I’ve actually owned two 
properties within the district. Now just one, so I think I’ve done my share. I’m a regular user of the trail. Several 
times a week generally, and I do stand corrected. I think Bill Geyer was referring to me as far as the linkage 
between the zero levy and the $170,000 budget. But as stated, since we already anticipate $243,000 cash on 
hand at the end of this calendar and fiscal year and that would be more than adequate to cover the $170,000 
budget that has already been passed, once again, I would support the resolution through zero levy. 

Frank James: Thanks Kirk. Any other comments? 

John Blethen: I think next year is going to be a busy year for greenness. We’ve got a greenways levy and 
we’ve got an environmental levy that Seth has just proposed and I kind of think that we have enough reserve 
balance here. At some point, I’d love to see a third party, but my gut feeling is that the Parks can blunder along 
on this, and understanding the intent of what we’re about, I think at some point we’re going to have to trust 
Parks to do the right thing. There’s got to be some way to shortcut some of this expense. So, I would 
recommend that you not run up an additional levy, that a couple hundred thousand that you have ought to be 
enough to close the process. 

Frank James: Thank you John. Seeing no more interest in public comment, I’d like to close the hearing. Now 
Commissioners I’d like to hear from you and discuss the options here. If you look through the email from 
Robyn, you’ll see that there are a number of Resolution 21’s with different amount in them. I think we have to 
decide which rate we need. We would like to choose all the rates that are dramatically less than the current 
rate so people will see a very sharp drop in the amount that their tax is. This will probably be the final year of 
taxation. I’d love to hear discussion about the options people see here. 

John Brown:  So, there are four different resolutions, each specifies a different amount. So far, we are leaning, 
as we have approved a budget of $170,000, towards the fourth resolution of taxing. 

Frank James: The $170,000 amount which is 5.8 cents per thousand. There are of course, assumptions, and 
they are laid out in this specific draft of Resolution 21. 

John Hymas: I know that we discussed this in the past, but if we end up when the dust settles with extra 
money, where does that go, to the City general fund or Parks Department. 

Frank James: Pending that is the civics of it in the current law it goes to the City. But what we hoped, and I 
think there’s some reason to believe it might be possible to negotiate with the City about where that goes. 
There’s some good faith on their part about this was raised for this parcel of land and we would request that 
they utilize that money for the development of that land. It turns out that some of these things like over wetland 
trails are very expensive. It’s almost $1000 a foot if you include all the rigging costs, which are substantial. 
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There might be a way of making that more possible to have over wetland elevated trails, but they are very 
expensive and that might be something we could ask for.   

John Hymas: We go for the $170,000 and just cover our bottom line. 

John Brown: Mr. Geyer and Mr. Gulden have both referred to the cash on hand. I feel that in good conscience 
I have to address this point. Our unencumbered cash at the end of the year, around $482,000, correct me if 
I’m wrong. If we have $482,000 and we’re asking for another $170,000, I understand that’s a good way of 
putting it. 

Frank James: John, I think it was $243,000. 

John Brown: plus $170,000 is $410,000. We are going to have expenses like salaries, paper costs, I 
understand these things have been laid out in the budget. Can we justify having unencumbered cash of 
$410,000? 

Frank James: The things that have been mentioned that would be covered by that would be the full cost of a 
legal defense fund for the conservation easement in perpetuity. That’s the bulk of it probably. There’s also the 
cost of negotiating with the City or having a final conservation easement. There are also the negotiation costs 
for working with whoever. The Land Trust may not want this easement. I mean we have to make sure that they 
do and if not, we’ll need to find somebody else that will hold this easement in perpetuity. There are negotiation 
costs around that. In addition, there’s all of our usual cost of the work that Robyn does and all the other 
expenses that we have, so I believe it’s a responsible amount of money. I believe if there is excess money, we 
can direct it to supporting the reason these taxes were levied in the first place. I personally John, believe that 
there are definite costs that we need to bear. And I honestly think it would be irresponsible not to have an 
adequate amount of money during the year. It’s reasonable to be certain that we can then at least request that 
the City direct this funding to any additional work within the Park District going forward, so I see it as a 
responsible amount of money. We may also have expenses going into the following year, 2023. I know some 
people are quite anxious for the Park District to go away. We don’t know how successful we’ll be in 
renegotiating the conservation easement with the City. We don’t yet know who for sure is going to hold the 
conservation easement or what costs might be attendant to having them hold that easement. 

John Brown: I am inclined myself, as there is a motion to go with, to go with $170,000, but I am feeling that Mr. 
Geyer and Mr. Gulden speak for a good many. These are very responsible voices and challenging voices, and 
I hope they appreciate how hard a decision this is for us. We are faced with unknowns, and we just don’t know 
how this is going to play out.   

Bob Carmichael: Two things I’d like to point out one is Mr. McLaughlin has his hand up and another one is that 
we have a number of comments in the chat boxes from Mr. Geyer, Mr. Gulden, and Nicole Oliver.   

Frank James: They’re duly noted, but I honestly think chat boxes in public processes are inadequate because 
not everyone can see them. From a process point of view, it’s fine for everybody who has a computer, 
anybody on the phone that doesn’t have the ability to do this. We certainly can all read it and we can read 
them to the public, but everybody that comes might not have access to it. I can summarize them fairly quickly. 
There’s a discussion that the $170,000 is 5.8 cents per thousand. There was a request to dissolve the District 
at the end of 2022 by Kirk Gulden and some discussion about who had the authority to do that. I think we’re 
clear about that at this point, and Nicole added another comment that the Mayor is announcing a climate 
action fund levy and the greenways levy that the City is going to be putting forward in 2023. Then Bill Geyer 
went on to say that the rate payers in the CCFPD need to craft their position prior to negotiations with City 
irrespective of the various proposals or other levies. He then says he disagrees; the key point is the nexus of 
the funds (who paid) to the expenditure that benefits the rate payers. The citizens would disagree with 
dumping the $$$ into the General Fund. 

Frank James: I thank you for the comment and I agree, and we will do all we can to make that happen. And 
then Kirk wanted us to please respond to public input, and we get lots of public input both in the meetings and 
outside of them. Then Bill Geyer said: Hence the need to open the public hearing for longer presentation of 
testimony. Those are the comments. Again, I think that may not be the best way to do things. We’ll open the 
public comments again before we’re done with the meeting. 

John McLaughlin: Three points: first the discussion about funding wetland crossings, that sort of would move 
the Park District into a different realm. Formally the City, which is the owner of the land, has done that sort of 
maintenance and development work in the past and so it might be worth doing if it expedites a solution that 
otherwise would be delayed and incur further environmental impact in a delay. But if we’re going to do that, we 
should do it with intention, and I think that’s probably it. 
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Frank James: My intent was to offer that as something to the City that they could do with the residual funds. I 
wasn’t thinking we would do that. If that was your understanding, that wasn’t what I intended. 

John McLaughlin: Second point: I think Nicole's comments about additional levies being proposed is a good 
one that is for the larger good of the City, beyond the Park District itself. All of our scenarios as you describe 
Frank are going to reduce the target Community Forest Park District levy substantially. So, I think our decision 
should be made in the context of these additional needs for funding beyond the Park District. Although Park 
District members would be paying those same things so any financial legal room we can provide, I think would 
be helpful. 

Frank James: One point of clarity is that I think those are for 2023 and our levy would have expired in 2023 
and I haven’t heard anybody proposed that we’re going to have a levy in 2023 so it’s a good, but moot point 
because I don’t think that’s proposed. 

John McLaughlin: It is in the general concern of property taxes and the burden that does place on people. I 
would remind us though that as much as the Park District spent charging the estimate of what would have 
happened without the Park District was greater so the increase in public subsidies to development on that 
place would have cost more than purchasing the Chuckanut Community Forest. I mean whatever we’re doing 
we actually have saved taxpayers money and we’ve protected a jewel in the process. 

Frank James: The extra estimate was actually $13 million in public subsidy for the development project. 

John McLaughlin: But that’s essentially water under the bridge, we’ve already done that, and the question is, 
what do we do in the next year? If we look again at the anticipated expenses, we don’t have clarity from the 
Land Trust and we don’t even have clarity on the easement. Although we have some very good faith partners 
in that, I think we need to cover the higher contingency of $200,000 with the additional expenses that we 
would consider, but it sure looks to me like if we have a balance after this year of $170,000, then we could 
cover the anticipated expenses even with the upper limit with the Land Trust with $100,000 levy and I need a 
little more convincing to understand why we would need the higher amount of $170,000. I guess I’m not 
understanding where that additional $70,000 is needed.   

Frank James: I don’t think there is an identified place where it’s needed. I think that’s a fund that would allow 
us to deal with unanticipated costs. I wasn’t involved in developing the options, but that would be my estimate. 

John McLaughlin: It’s unanticipated, but I think on the other side we also have the anticipated concern of 
people continuing to pay money beyond what they think is needed, and so it’s a balance between the risks 
associated with unanticipated costs and what those might be versus the certainty of alienating some fraction of 
the Park District residents and then the implications for future levies. If we’re trying to strike a balance, where 
does that appropriate balance lie? I am still not seeing a strong justification for an extra $70,000. Going with a 
zero levy, compelling as the arguments are, I think that would leave us with too much exposure and I think we 
would reasonably anticipate falling short. I’m seeing about $100,000, maybe a little bit more if we are really 
convinced there are additional uncertainties we’re not factoring in.   

Frank James: John, then that would be the 3.4 cents per thousand again. These are estimates to try and firm it 
up for the Commissioners, there’s zero, $100,000, $136,000 and $170,000. It seems like I haven’t heard 
advocacy for the zero. I have heard some advocacy for the $170,000 and now you’re proposing a midpoint, 
either $100,000 or $136,000. Have heard advocacy from the public for the zero option. 

Hue Beattie: I was going to say that where I live in Happy Valley if somebody said to me that your taxes on 
your levy were going to go down from 28 cents per thousand to 5.8 cents per thousand, we’d say hurray, that’s 
great. Everyone’s homes have gone up so much in value and there are 12 ½ precincts that make up this 
District. I also want to correct the record. Where I lived, we passed this thing over two to one. It wasn’t close in 
my neighborhood. It didn’t pass in some of the wealthier neighborhoods though, five neighborhoods I heard 
that didn’t pass it.  My favorite is the higher level. I’d keep it at 28 cents even for the ten years. 

John Brown: I would like to make a motion for the $136,000, appreciating John McLaughlin’s points and also 
appreciating John Hymas, Hue’s, and Frank’s points. We all kind of know where we are on this. I make a 
motion that we pass the levy amount of 4.6 cents which generates the $136,000 levy. 

John Hymas seconded. Final vote was four yes votes and one against (Hue Beattie) against. 

Information about audit. Robyn Albro: That was just for information pertaining to your passing the budget and 
the tax levy. It’s not an additional item. We might have two audits before the end, though if it looks like we are 
looking to be done at the end of 2022, maybe they will just wait and do it all at once, or if they do it as 
scheduled, it might only be another year, which should be much less in cost than three years. I hadn’t looked 
up the actual dates of the next audit at our last meeting and I wanted people to know this. 
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Motion: To approve Minutes for October 27th, 2021, meeting. John Brown: I read the minutes and they were 
unusually informational and educational. I was especially struck by the fact of how cordial the last meeting 
went, and Ms. Oliver pointed out that two years ago she suggested we hire a consultant and kudos to her for 
that. I’d like to make a motion we accept the minutes as submitted. John Hymas seconded. Approved 5/0. 

Old Business:  

RFQ Submittals: John Hymas: I know you know some of the people on both sides and they’re both excellent, 
personally I lean towards the Tired Pups Consulting, Ken Wilcox. That’s where I stand now. 

John McLaughlin does not have a copy of the RFQ’s. We only had hard copies and were unable to reach John 
to get it to him. Bob Carmichael had scanned the RFQ’s, and he forwarded them to John now. 

Frank James: The first one is from Tired Pups Consulting, Ken Wilcox, and Bud Hardwick, who’s an associate 
planner with the effort. Their proposal is mainly focused on trail design, and they’ve got a work plan that 
includes kind of a kickoff, then maps and data collection, field reconnaissance and then looking at the reducing 
conditions and a process to go with that. Some follow-ups, then a progress meeting with us, a preliminary plan 
development and approval visit with us. Then they plan on having a formal consultation with the City to ensure 
coordination there and then revise the plan one more time and then a stewardship program framework looking 
at a kind of long-term plan with those values as we discussed. They did want the whole money amount. They 
both have extensive experience in prior construction, broader than just representing in a fair amount of 
planning. Other things they have been involved in were the Chuckanut Mountains Trail Master Plan, City of 
Blaine citywide trails and open space plan, Island and Skagit County Regional non-motorized trail plan, 
Whatcom Land Trust Chuckanut Mountain conservation plan and the Mason County Regional Trails Plan and 
Spring Trail project there. 

The other proposal is from Herrera, the main local person is Chris Webb, who most of us know quite well. 
Chris was involved in the volunteer effort in designing and building that end at the connector just north of the 
Hundred Acre Wood. It’s a different manner proposal. It involves a team of people working. Chris as an 
engineer, a landscape architect and ecological design person, a civil engineer and a natural resource and 
ecology specialist. Both teams have communicated with Ann Eissinger. Ann Eissinger did not put in a 
proposal, but she has agreed to help both of these teams with their efforts, particularly on the larger 
environmental impact issues that Ann has spoken passionately with us about in the past. With the proposal 
from Chris Webb, there would be a background and data review project in a base map project as an initial 
step. The second task would put that data on the site and look carefully at that and then ecological analysis to 
see how the actual ecology might support one element of that plan over another with a focus on conservation 
and restoration. Then a specific trail system analysis and then a Master Plan development to augment what 
the City is doing. 

One of the things I liked about Chris’ team is it worked with the City a fair amount so they know how the City 
works and how we can best integrate with the City. I think it’s going to be very important that we do augment, 
supplement, and support the City’s effort. We obviously have believed and continue to believe that more 
resources are necessary to do an adequate job of developing the Master Plan and that additional resources 
would be money well spent. The projects that they’ve done are the Cordata Community Park and Trails, the 
Bellingham Airport Trails, planning and design the Cordata Trail to Elementary School and Dog Park, the 
shared trails down in Pierce County, Duwamish critical areas, feasibility study in the Seattle area, Chambers 
Lake Stormwater Park and Trails in Lacey. They have deep and significant experience in doing those things.   

So, I think we have two very good proposals. I think either one would add considerably to what is currently 
planned by the City, by people, both of whom have worked extensively in our region and area in detail and are 
familiar with the City’s planning and design process. 

John Brown: I would like to make a motion to accept the proposal from Herrera and Mr. Webb. My reasoning 
for that is that their resources are just deeper. We all know Mr. Wilcox and his involvement with the property’s 
involvement in town. We would have difficulty speaking more highly of him. We all respect him and like him. I 
would like to make a motion to accept Herrera. 

John McLaughlin: I’m not going to be able to have a vote. It’s going to take more time than we have right now. 
From the projects you described, except for the bridge working with Recreation Northwest, most of the projects 
you described are a little different from the Chuckanut Community Forest, whereas many of the projects that 
Tired Pups Consulting has done is more similar to Chuckanut Community Forest. That said, I really need to 
look more closely at the details to see how well each proposal aligns with our needs, because it sounds like 
the background expertise and even what they’re proposing is a little bit different. I am very familiar with Ken 
Wilcox, but I don’t think I can give a fair comparison with Herrera. 
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Frank James: I support what John Brown proposes in that I think that they do definitely have more depth and 
breadth. I also think that Ken’s proposal was a little too strong on trails, because I think it’s really bigger than 
the trails, we need to look at the entire ecology of the property and have a Master Plan that incorporates a 
good deal of the restoration that has nothing to do with trails and I think we really need a deep understanding 
of how the hydrology works and how the things that we do, all the things we will impact. One of the things I 
was really glad to hear Nicole mention tonight is that I really think the two big issues in terms of public process 
are going to be bikes and dogs, and I think these are things that I’m really glad the City is taking on, leaving us 
freer to fund understanding the fundamental hydrology and the biology of the place, not just the trails and their 
use. I agree with John Brown that the project from Chris Webb and his associates is a more robust and more 
in keeping with the mandate that we made which is we’ve got to augment what the City would do with 
conservation, restoration, and preservation priorities and so I personally favor that proposal. 

I worked hard to get Ken Wilcox to make a proposal. I’m really glad that he did. I’m only disappointed that Ann 
Eissinger wasn’t able to submit a proposal. I think her current situation does not allow her to participate as a 
full member and I think she will help whoever gets it significantly. She’s very committed to this parcel of 
property and to the end of the Chuckanut Community Forest and the Park District. She’s demonstrated that 
many times. Hue Beattie: She is mentioned in both proposals. Frank James: I think they reached out to her, 
and she reached out to them to ensure that was a possibility.   

John Hymas: Personally, I still favor Ken Wilcox, the Tired Pups. I know some people mentioned in both report 
and I think that Ken with his background and knowledge of the Forest and with his friend Bud and Ann 
Eissinger, I favor them over a hundred-person company that’s spread out over the Northwest. 

John Brown: Those are very good reasons John. I’m listening closely to what you’re saying. 

Frank James: I consider Ken a friend, but Chris Webb is not a Seattle guy. He’s lived here and worked here for 
a long time and has really demonstrated a strong commitment to our community and this property. He’s 
volunteered his time extensively already. I think they are two good proposals, but I do think they’ve got more 
technical expertise. I think what we need here is that hydrological and ecological expertise to really protect the 
area. For just the trails, the City’s got a pretty well developed and robust plan already. They’ve got that moving 
and the work that John McLaughlin did with his students has really put us in a pretty good shape in terms of 
knowing what the alternatives are there. It’s really how are we going to be able to get out into the wetlands and 
how can we keep people from messing it up and yet also giving the opportunity to see it. In addition, how do 
we restore the hydrology? That big ditch that goes down in the middle of things is still a scar on the land and it 
needs to be restored. 

John Hymas: I know Tina from years ago when she was on the board at North Cascades and she’s a wetland 
expert and wonderful person, so you know I’m kind of torn. It’s not like Ken’s proposals is all about trails, 
there’s more to it than that. He knows that because he’s looked at our RFQ. We have to do this pretty swiftly. 

Hue Beattie: I tend to favor the Tired Pups. I’ve known Ken for a very long time. I really respect him as a writer. 
I think he’s a very good writer. I’m aware of all those activities over the year and I think he could get right on it 
and then could really move on it quick, because the City took forever to get going on it. 

John Brown: I’d like to withdraw my motion. I’d like to make a motion that we accept Tired Pups. John Hymas 
seconded. 

Frank James: I really like Ken, but I just have to say that I do think there’s a much more robust technical 
capacity to augment what the City is going to do in the other proposal. What we’re looking at is the marginal 
difference between what the City is going to do and what we can add to it. I think the City is going to do a lot of 
what was in Ken’s proposal. I think we’re going to need the depth of hydrology and the depth of ecology. We’re 
going to have to be quick and really clear about what the priorities are and at least I have confidence that Chris 
Webb and their team can do that. Nothing bad about Ken at all. I mean, he’s a wonderful guy and I’m glad I 
tried to talk him into doing this. I am certainly not against Ken. 

Bob Carmichael: I want to make a point about the process. We will need to try to get a contract in place as 
soon as possible, which means I would want to be in touch with whoever is chosen, and we will try to work out 
a scope of work with what we’ve been talking about. I am assuming these are just RFQ’s and these 
consultants will be flexible but given the time frame I heard from Nicole Oliver earlier, we’re going to need to 
move faster for Ken Wilcox than what he’s proposed. He has tasks one through ten and task ten would be 
deliverable in 180 days or less. We’re going to need to move more quickly than that. He does have tasks one 
through four at 60 days and then five through seven at 90 days and then nine at 120 days. If the City is 
planning to wrap this up by the first quarter, we’re going to have to move quickly, is all I’m saying. Frank 
James: It’s a good pragmatic clarification, thank you. John McLaughlin: I think it’s reasonable to wrap this up 
by the first quarter. 
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Frank James: I mean I know that’s Nicole and her team’s intention and clear and strong preference. Hopefully, 
the Steering Committee actually will steer and can provide feedback about that. That feedback will be heard 
and so I think it’s an extraordinarily aggressive posture. I know they’re planning on it. I know they have a plan 
for it, but I do think we need to push back some on that too. I mean we need a quality product. I don’t know 
why the rush. It’s been years and nothing happened and now suddenly we’re going to do it in a few months, 
which doesn’t sit well with me. Honestly, I don’t see the reason not to take, it may not be 180 days, but I think 
certainly there’s an opportunity to take more time than is currently offered. 

John Brown: Does Mr. Webb give us a timeline? Bob Carmichael: He does not. John Brown: If he could do this 
work more quickly? Frank James: I know that he is aware of the City’s plan and is prepared to do a process in 
coordination with the City. John Brown: You know that he knows of the City’s plan. Well, then I support him. I 
would support a motion for him. 

Bob Carmichael: We have a motion on the floor right now with a second. So, you have to withdraw your 
motion, but whoever seconded your motion would have to withdraw that as well. 

John Hymas: I seconded it and I’m not going to withdraw it. 

Bob Carmichael: Then I think we should vote on the motion. John Brown made the motion for Tired Pups, 
which was seconded by John Hymas. 

John McLaughlin: I quickly scanned both proposals during this discussion. I do see an emphasis on trail 
systems, trails, trail restoration, all that sort of stuff in Tired Pups. There’s a more comprehensive discussion 
and scope in the Herrera proposal, though I’m not seeing the details that I think we‘ve been advocating for 
regarding restoring hydrology, particularly the hydrologic connections between wetlands, both surface and 
subsurface. Obviously, the ditch and restoring beavers or installing beaver dam analogs is outside of our 
scope because that would really be in the wetland that the City owns with the Land Trust easement. There are 
a number of issues beyond trails that I think we all agree are important and I’m really not seeing the details of 
that in the Herrera proposal or the Tired Pups proposal. 

Frank James: That’s not what we asked for, we did a request for qualifications. What they were supposed to 
provide us with was their experience and their ability to do the scope of work that we briefly outline. Are we to 
go back and then have a deliverable discussion with them given their qualifications? 

John McLaughlin: So, our decision is really based on the experience and the qualifications of these people as 
opposed to the details they put in and what they would do. 

Frank James: Right and there is in part D, E, and F in the last two pages of the Herrera proposal, quite a bit of 
information about beyond trail planning where there’s the ecological restoration practice in civil engineering 
and stormwater and the fact that they can bring all those technical expertise under one roof. It is one of the 
things that they emphasized in their qualifications and one of the reasons that I looked at it favorably. 

Hue Beattie: It would be nice if we could pick from each one, if we could take Tina and Chris plus Ken and 
come up with something better even. I guess I’ll go with whoever you guys want. 

Frank James: So, we have to vote on Tired Pups and a vote for them is for them and vote against them will 
bring us back to the other group. One yes for Tired Pups, two abstentions and two against so the motion fails. 
We are clearly divided. 

John Brown: I make a motion that we accept Herrera. Seconded by John Hymas. Four yes votes with one 
abstention. 

Park Advisory Board Meeting Report: John Blethen reported: We had a meeting this morning and I did 
announce that we were nearly through the acquisition portion with this organization so we got a good hurrah 
on that, and I indicated that there may be a levy amount in a carryover of a small amount, so I guess I was 
prescient. I did get a look from Nicole, and I can certainly understand why. 

Data Sharing Agreement with the Washington State Auditor’s Office. Bob Carmichael: My 
recommendation is that we just go ahead and say ok to that data sharing agreement. Do they have it as part of 
the packet Robyn? I sent it out. Robyn Albro: I did not send it out again, I should have. I felt like you had an 
informational email that you sent out was sort of a package and I should have clarified that. Bob Carmichael: 
Let’s not vote on that tonight, but my recommendation to the Board is that they authorize a signature on the 
document. Technically, I think the state auditor is asking you to do something more than what they should 
because they haven’t agreed to an indemnification provision, but I don’t think it’s worth spending any more of 
my time on it with them. Frankly, they did agree to a couple of the changes that I requested and so I would 
recommend you authorize the signature once you have the document in front of you. We can put the updated 
version on the agenda for next time and vote on it. 
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Report on the Steering Committee Meetings and any Master Planning Updates. Frank James: It is being 
very well facilitated by the facilitator the City has hired. We did look at a draft plan. We have an agenda and a 
timeline moving forward. John Brown was there, and Hue was in the background. Were there any additional 
comments or insights. 

Hue Beattie: Well, I made my point about the dogs. I don’t have the minutes in front of me, but you can check 
the minutes if you want. I also noticed that it’s only a $25 fine for running a dog without a leash. Who cares, 
you know. John Hymas: I don’t know, that seems pretty reasonable. Hue Beattie: You’re talking about a 100-
acre place with about 1.2 dogs per acre in that place at any time during when we were doing our survey there. 
What will the fox do and the Eagles and the little stuff, I don’t know? It’s just I don’t think we are ever going to 
get wildlife going in there very much and even amphibians threw in a hazard from bikes and logs you know. 

Frank James: I think those are issues that I think dogs and bikes are going to be the big issues the City is 
going to take on in a public process and people that care about those things you have to be involved in that 
process to make an impact on it. I hope we can encourage people that have opinions about those to be 
involved. 

John Brown: That last meeting of the steering committee was very productive. We’re going to meet again on 
Friday. 

John McLaughlin: Regardless of how the dog issue gets resolved, restoring shrubs and herbaceous vegetation 
at much higher density will help mitigate whatever dog activities are in there because right now it’s really open 
and the foxes and whatever wildlife there are pretty exposed. 

Urban Forestry Plan Letter by John McLaughlin: Postponed until next meeting. 

Monthly expenses and cash flow sheets. 

Petty Cash: WECU Bank account balance as of10/31/2021 was $2,967. 

Treasurer’s Report:  As of October 31, 2021, Whatcom Co. Treasurer’s Monthly Report, beginning 
unencumbered cash balance (10/01) $253,008, ending unencumbered cash balance (10/31) $482,774. We 
received tax revenues of $246,706. Paid out $2,465 in operating expenses, and $14,476 was paid on our loan 
to the city of Bellingham.  

Current debt outstanding as of 10/31/2021:  $289,878. 

Motion: To approve District Payroll Input Form, wages for Robyn Albro, 30.25 hours in Oct. 2021, total gross 
of $756.25 by John Hymas, seconded by John Brown. Approved 5/0. 

Consent Agenda: Motion to approve following payments by John Brown, seconded by John McLaughlin. 
Approved 5/0. 

 Payment on October 15,2021 Invoice #96284 from Carmichael Clark PS for $1372.50 for regular 
professional services.  

 Payment to Petty Cash check #121 to Robyn Albro for the October 29, 2021, Order#164751 for $250.52 
for the Ad in the Legal Section of Bellingham Herald that ran Oct. 31 through Nov. 3rd. 

Reminder:  R. Albro will send an email to three board members right after the meeting, Frank James, John 
Hymas and John McLaughlin. Please respond confirming that you approve the paying of bills as listed in the 
consent agenda and payroll. 

Next meeting will be on the second Wednesday: December 8th, 2021, at 6 PM.  

Frank James: I think we did a lot of good work tonight. I’m proud of the work we’ve done and the hard effort 
that’s been put in by everybody and Robyn especially for you unflagging and continuous support of our efforts. 
Thank you so much Robyn and Bob. 

Adjourn. Time: 8:37 PM. 



Robyn Albro <ralbro.ccfpd@gmail.com>

Thoughts on 2022 Budget Resolution
2 messages

Gene Shannon <gvshannon@mac.com> Wed, Nov 10, 2021 at 4:10 PM
To: ralbro.ccfpd@gmail.com

Gentlemen,

Creation of Chuckanut Forest taxing district was narrowly drawn and, in so doing, the burden has weighed heavily on
Fairhaven Businesses. My family owns and manages Fairhaven Village Inn, South Bay Suites and Galloways
restaurant.  And in a typical year, we provide jobs for 20 people and 11,500 visitors to Fairhaven stay with us at our
hotel.  We also provide 44 additional suites where people live, provide personal services, serve food and operate their
shops.

People like these, working hard, are the life blood of Fairhaven. But these last 20 months were anything but typical. In
fact times are still hard and every dollar is dear.

Yet the property tax man comes.

So it's a relief to us that the opportunity is here before you that allows remaining debt to be paid off and sunset the
levy.

It’s time…. and its completion will keep faith with the thrust of the promoters’ original intent.

We implore you to pass the zero “0” resolution for the 2022 budget and lend a hand to all local businesses by
lightening our load.

Thank you,

Gene Shannon and family.

Robyn Albro <ralbro.ccfpd@gmail.com> Wed, Nov 10, 2021 at 5:08 PM
To: Frank James <fjames.ccfpd@gmail.com>, John McLaughlin <johnm.ccfpd@gmail.com>, John Brown
<jbrown.ccfpd@gmail.com>, John Hymas <jhymas1331@gmail.com>, Hue Beattie <hue.ccfpd@gmail.com>
Cc: Bob Carmichael <Bob@carmichaelclark.com>, Catherine Moore <Cmoore@carmichaelclark.com>, Taryn Maloy
<TMaloy@carmichaelclark.com>

Please find below comments on the budget and levy.

Robyn

Robyn Albro
Secretary
Chuckanut Community Forest Park District
PO Box 4283, Bellingham, WA  98227
www.chuckanutcommunityforest.com
ralbro.ccfpd@gmail.com
360-303-5687 (cell)
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Robyn Albro <ralbro.ccfpd@gmail.com>

CCFPD Public Hearing: 2022 Budget & 2022 Tax Levy
2 messages

Bill Geyer <billgeyer@comcast.net> Wed, Nov 10, 2021 at 4:01 PM
To: "John Hymas, CCFPD Commissioner" <jhymas1331@gmail.com>, "Hue Beattie, CCFPD Commissioner"
<hue.ccfpd@gmail.com>, "Frank James, CCFPD Commissioner" <fjames.ccfpd@gmail.com>, "John McLaughlin, CCFPD
Commissioner" <johnm.ccfpd@gmail.com>, "John G. Brown, CCFPD Commissioner" <jbrown.ccfpd@gmail.com>
Cc: "Robyn Albro, CCFPD Secretary" <ralbro.ccfpd@gmail.com>, County Treasurer Steven Oliver
<SOliver@co.whatcom.wa.us>

Parks District Commissioners,

Per your Public Hearing notice, I am commenting as a property owner and taxpayer on the proposed
2022 CCFPD budget and tax levy. The District Secretary emailed to me copies of the draft Budget
Resolution, four budget scenarios and four tax levy resolutions. The District published an estimated
2021 end of year cash balance of $242,733. This cash balance exceeds the District expenses to
complete all tasks to pay off the City loan and all other obligations in 2022. Therefore, I support the “0
Levy” (attached) with the following amendments to accurately represent the District finances:

BUDGET COMMENTS:

1. Revenue: Add to the Revenue section a top line entry of Beginning Cash Balance of $242,733. Rename the
income subtotal line to reflect all available resources to clearly show the surplus of existing revenue. The adopted
budget total would be $242,733.

2. Expenses: Reduce the budgeted expenses to target completion of all tasks within 6 months and
otherwise reduce the following line items:

a. Legal Counsel fees: Reduce to $10,000. Between 2019-2021, legal fees averaged $17,200
for a full year, much less needed in 2022.

b. Employee Salary: Reduce to $5,000. Complete the tasks sooner to reduce salary allocation.

c. Miscellaneous Reserve: Reduce to $1,000. Actual expenses were $6 in 2019, $9 in 2020,
and $29 (2021 to date) yet the proposed 2022 budget line item is $24,781. With a clear record of
not needing this allocation, the budgeted amount can reduce to a minimum.

The recommendations reduce expenses by $37,781 for a new total Expense Subtotal of $65,250 for
2022.

3. End of Year balance: Add to the bottom of the spreadsheet an entry for the resulting ending year
cash balance of $177,000 to accurately reflect the result of all funds available less the 2022 expenses.

4. Delete the proposed 2023 Budget column as the District is considering only the 2022 budget.
Completing all District tasks in 2022 negates any need for 2023 budgeting.

5. As required Section 3.a. of the Interlocal Agreement between CCFPD and the City, the remaining
cash and other assets would be transferred to the City upon dissolution of the CCFPD.
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